MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE PARISH COUNCIL HELD IN THE 

COUNCIL CHAMBER, VESTRY HALL ON THURSDAY 12TH DECEMBER 2013
PRESENT: Cllrs. Bancroft, Bunyan, Cook, Fermor, Fletcher, Goodchild, Hazlewood, Hemsted, Holdom, Holmes, macLachlan, Marley, Rook and Swann.  Borough Cllrs. Linda Hall.& Sean Holden.
APOLOGIES: Cllrs. Veitch and Borough Cllr. John Smith.
The Chairman read out the following statement.

Members who had a personal or prejudicial interest, whether direct or indirect within the meaning of Section 51 of the Local Government Act 2000, or a personal or prejudicial interest defined by the Cranbrook & Sissinghurst Parish Council’s Code of Conduct, in any of the matters appearing on the agenda were invited to declare that interest at this stage. Alternatively, personal interests can be declared at the time when the specific item is being discussed, if a member wishes to speak on an item in which they have a personal interest.
Cllrs. Goodchild and Fletcher declared a personal interest in the confidential item as they were members of the Cranbrook Weald Centre Group.
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING:

148:
The Chairman, Cllr. F. Rook proposed that the Minutes of the Meeting held on the 14th November be adopted as a true record.  The Minutes had been amended to reflect that Cllr. macLachlan had been present and also that the naming of the new development be Cobnut Close rather than Cob Nut Close. This was seconded by Cllr. Bunyan and agreed.
CONFIDENTIAL ITEM - COMMUNITY HUB:
149:
After a full discussion which is recorded separately Cllr. macLachlan put forward a proposal as follows:-
It was resolved to put aside funds of up to £30,000 should they be required for a two year period only, to assist the Cranbrook Weald Centre Group to employ professional support to prepare a business plan or to assist with project management for the delivery of a Community Hub.
It was also resolved that Cllr. macLachlan represent the Parish Council on the Group for an interim period.  

This was seconded by Cllr. Cook and agreed, with one abstention.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:

150:
The Chairman reported that he had handed over the defibrillator to The Milk House in Sissinghurst this afternoon.  Cllrs. macLachlan, Holmes and Hemsted were present and the Courier reporter and photographer covered the handover.  Cllr. Hemsted put up information on the whereabouts of the defibrillator both in the Village Shop and in the Tandoori.  In response to a comment from Cllr. Fermor, he confirmed that signage had been placed in the front window of the Public House.  He also confirmed to Cllr. Swann that there was signage in the front window of the George Hotel relating to the defibrillator which is housed in the Hotel.  

Cllr. Rook stated that a discussion had taken place whilst in the Milk House with regard to the problem of vehicles “undertaking” at the junction with Chapel Lane and the publicans would not be against the installation of some bollards, they however do not want to place tables or planters on the frontage.

The Chairman informed Members that he had attended a meeting recently regarding Pear Tree Close children’s play area.  There was a multi agency approach to try to improve the area and provide a youth shelter.  We would help where we can.
He tabled a block plan of the outline scheme for 550 homes on Knights Park in Tunbridge Wells which was given consent subject to a S106 Agreement which included £1m towards children’s play areas borough wide.  

Cllr. Rook reported that he had attended a meeting with Robert Jackson, Head of High Weald Academy. The aim is to forge a closer relationship between the students and the Town.  He had suggested that some of the students might like to attend a Parish Council Meeting.  He reported that he had attended a recent Casino evening at the School and also the Academy prize giving event.
Cllr. Marley referred to the Chairman’s December Newsletter article and the last paragraph which related to Government funding being cut in 2018.  She asked that this be a future agenda item.  The Chairman agreed stating that there were rumours that funding will either be reduced or may cease by 2018.  The Borough Council has embarked on a programme of generating income and one project is the Cemetery which is an income raising operation.  They are looking at building a new Chapel and having new cremators with Saturday and lunchtime slots to be in competition with other crematoriums.  Their other main revenue is from parking.  Cllr. Marley stated that she had recently visited the Tunbridge Wells Crematorium and it was in a disgusting state.  She had written to Cllr. Dukes but had received no reply.  Borough Councillor Hall stated that one reason for the upgrade of the Crematorium was due to the size of some of the deceased, there were obese people.  In reply to a question from Cllr. Cook, the Chairman confirmed that the new chapel will seat 200 people and that the slots would be shorter.  There could also be more than one service at a time being carried out.  
POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE REPORT:

151: Cllr. Swann brought forward the report of the meeting held on the 10th December and he highlighted certain issues.  There were no issues with the audit, the cheques had been cleared for payment and the banking arrangements had been discussed.  The grounds contract retendering had been discussed together with the overall budget and setting the precept.  He stated that there was a possibility that parishes could be capped next year and therefore a small increase of 1.64% had been agreed.  Cllr. Marley asked a question regarding how many bad debts there were at the Borough regarding non-payment of council tax.  The Chairman suggested that this was not for the Parish Council to answer which was accepted.  Cllr. Swann then proposed adoption of the report.  This was seconded by Cllr. Holmes and agreed.  
PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT:

152: Cllr. Bunyan stated that there had one meeting held.  The application for St. George’s Institute had been recommended for approval subject to a Certificate B being served on the Parish Council as sole trustees of the Jubilee Field.  
BURIAL GROUNDS COMMITTEE:

153: Cllr. Hemsted stated that there had been no recent meeting.
ECONOMIC AND COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE:

154:
Cllr. Holmes referred to the report of the meeting held on the 3rd December and invited questions.  Responding to a question from Cllr. Fermor, he confirmed that the defibrillator placed in The Milk House at Sissinghurst was financed by the Parish Council.  Cllr. Cook referred to the item regarding the No.5 bus and school children.  The extra bus is a single decker and there are still problems with the amount of children being able to get on the bus.  Cllr. Holmes stated that the type of vehicle used is dictated to by Kent County Council and not the service provider.  He then proposed adoption of the report, this was seconded by Cllr. Fermor and agreed.
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT:
155:
In the absence of Cllr. Veitch, Cllr. Rook referred to the report of the meeting held on the 26th November and invited questions.  No questions were raised and he therefore proposed adoption of the report.  This was seconded by Cllr. Hazlewood and agreed.
CRANBROOK CONSERVATION AREA ADVISORY COMMITTEE:

156:
Cllr. Bunyan referred to the Minutes of the Meeting held on the 27th November and invited questions.  Cllr. Bancroft felt that the comments made on the refurbishment of St. George’s Institute were ridiculous – “in tabernacle style” – there were better materials that could be used, what is new is new, it should not be a replication.  Cllr. Hemsted stated that their architect had received an e -mail from the Borough planners suggesting that if they do not use tin/iron then the application will not be passed.  Borough Councillor Hall offered to look into this.  Cllr. Fletcher referred to item 1(b) Community Hub – the comments were not helpful.  Hilary Coleman had not given any feedback on the scheme.  Cllr. Bancroft did not understand 1(h) Detractors.  Cllr. Bunyan gave an explanation that this was referring to items in the Conservation Area which could be improved – signage, bollards etc.
KENT ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS:

157:
Cllr. Fletcher stated that unfortunately he had been unable to attend the last meeting but the Minutes had been circulated together with the Parish News.
ACTION WITH RURAL COMMUNITIES IN KENT:

158:
There was nothing to report.
CLERKS REPORT:


159:
The Clerk reported that there was an Open Informal Meeting to be held on Saturday 25th January 2014 in St. George’s Institute – 10.30 – 11.30 a m for anybody interested (or opposed) to the provision of a small fenced-in play area with appropriate equipment specifically for young children in Sissinghurst.  A general discussion took place and Cllr. Swann reminded Members that when new play equipment was provided in Cranbrook that funds were raised by Cranbrook parishioners.  Cllr. Rook stated that he would attend the Meeting.  
CORRESPONDENCE:


160:
The Clerk read out an e-mail from the Citizens Advice Bureaux thanking the Parish Council for the Section 137 funding and stated that they do receive funding from other local parish councils and they would welcome a visit by any parish councillor to their new home in the Cranbrook Library.
ITEMS FOR INFORMATION:

161:
Cllr. Rook stated that his wife would be appearing on The One Show on BBC1 on the 20th December singing in a choir.  He would not be watching as he was reading a lesson in Benenden Church on that evening.  
162:
Cllr. macLachlan informed Members that Tunbridge Wells Borough Council are revising their housing policy and reducing the number of people on their housing waiting list.  Some parishioners have already been removed from the list and this has an implication on the Common Road scheme.  He and Borough Councillor John Smith met with the Borough Housing Manager to discuss this issue and try to find a way forward.  
163:
Cllr. Swann informed Members that there was to be a Philippines Typhoon Appeal Fundraising Day being held in the Vestry Hall on Friday 20th December which was an all day event.  

164:
Cllr. Marley stated that Helen Grant MP would be visiting Cranbrook on the 21st December and will be around during the Farmers Market and then going onto the Rugby Club.
165:
Cllr. Bancroft stated that a damaged car had been left in The Street in Sissinghurst and she wondered whether anything could be done to get it moved.  After discussion Cllr. Hemsted suggested that the owner of the car should be contacted who happened to work at Sissinghurst Castle.  Cllr. Bancroft took this on board.
166:
Cllr. Swann reminded Members that the Cranbrook Christmas Shopping Event was this Saturday.  The Clerk stated that the Weald Information Centre will be manned for the Event.
167:
The Clerk reminded Members that the Deputy Clerk Lori Ham will be away from the office for a period of six weeks following a stay in hospital.  Everyone wished her well.
168:
Borough Cllr. Rook stated that things were moving forward with the Cinema site in Tunbridge Wells.  A formal demolition notice had been served.   He referred to the earlier comments from Cllr. macLachlan regarding the Borough Housing Policy.  Band 5 no longer existed and therefore people were being removed from the list.  Cllr. Rook referred to the block plan which he tabled regarding the 550 new homes on Knights Park, there were some small trees which would be felled to enable duelling of Longfield Road, there was only one small clump of tree within the site which would be retained.  There was also a condition that £1m should be set aside for play areas borough wide.  £120m is allocated for A21 duelling next year i.e. 2014.  Business rates had been capped at 2% and the current scheme for small business rates had been extended for another year.  
169:
Borough Councillor Hall reiterated that the 550 homes and primary school in Knights Park were dependent on the duelling of Longfield Road.  Traffic is going to be a huge problem not only for there but for all other towns and villages with any new development.  She mentioned the approval for the former Council Offices site, McCarthy Stone, and the access being approved from the rear rather than the front which was of a concern to some residents in Joyce Close.  There was already congestion with parked cars.  As part of the approved scheme double yellow lines will be on both sides of the entrance road.  At the recent Council Meeting the vote had been lost to reinstate questioning of speakers at the Planning Committee.  
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